PROTEIN CORONA FORMATION AROUND EXTRACELLULAR VESICLES

PhD thesis

Eszter Ágnes Tóth, MD

Doctoral School of Molecular Medicine Semmelweis University





Supervisors:	Edit Irén Buzás, D.Sc
	Katalin Éva Szabó-Taylor, PhD
Official reviewers:	Gabriella Sármay, D.Sc
	Angéla Jedlovszky-Hajdú, PhD

Head of the Complex Examination Committee: Attila Tordai, DSc

Members of the Complex Examination Committee: Zsuzsa Bajtay, DSc Ákos M. Lőrincz, PhD

Budapest 2022

Table of contents

List of Abbreviations		
1. Introduction		
1.1. Protein corona formation on artificial nanoparticles (NPs)		
1.2. Extracellular vesicles		
1.2.1. Classification		
1.2.2. EV separation techniques and confounding factors of separation		
1.2.3. Function of EVs9		
1.2.4. Surface cargo of EVs10		
2. Objectives		
3. Results		
3.1. A variety of proteins newly associate with nascent THP1-derived and platelet- derived mEVs in blood plasma14		
3.2. Protein-protein interactions among protein corona proteins and/or EV surface proteins		
3.3. Nanoparticles, viruses and mEVs in the same size range share components of their protein coronas		
3.4. Imaging the protein corona with different methods of microscopy22		
3.4.1. Ultrathin cross-section transmission electron microscopy (TEM)22		
3.4.2. Immune electron microscopy (EM)		
3.4.3. Confocal microscopy		
3.5. Protein aggregates show similar characteristics to the mEV protein corona25		
3.6. Functional analysis of protein corona coated mEVs27		
3.6.1. Gene enrichment analysis27		
3.6.2. The effect of the protein corona on monocyte-derived dendritic cells		
(moDCs)		
4. Discussion		
5. Conclusions		
6. Summary		
7. References		
8. Bibliography of the candidate's publications		
8.1. List of publications used for the thesis		
8.2. List of publications not used for the thesis		
10. Acknowledgements		
Statement of originality		

List of Abbreviations

ANOVA - analysis of variance CD... – cluster of differentiation DAMP - damage-associated molecular pattern dC – differential centrifugation DC – dendritic cell DGUC – density gradient ultracentrifugation ECM – extracellular matrix ELISA - enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay EM – electronmicroscopy EVDP - extracellular vesicle depleted blood plasma FITC - fluorescein-5-isothiocyanate HLA-D – human leukocyte antigen-D HSV – herpes simplex virus IgG2 – immunoglobulin G2 and G4 IL-6 – interleukin-6 ISEV – International Society for Extracellular Vesicles

lEV - large-sized EV LDL - low-density lipoprotein LNP – lipid nanoparticle mEV - medium-sized EV MISEV – Minimal Information for Studies of Extracellular Vesicles moDC – monocyte-derived dendritic cell NTA – Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis NP - nanoparticle PAMP - pathogen-associated molecular pattern RA – rheumatoid arthritis RNA - ribonucleic acid RSV – respiratory syncytial virus SEC – size exclusion chromatography sEV - small EV TEM – transmission electronmicroscopy TNF- α – tumour necrosis factor alpha TRPS – Tunable Resistive Pulse Sensing

1. Introduction

1.1. Protein corona formation on artificial nanoparticles (NPs)

The therapeutic potential attributed to artificial NPs have put them in the spotlight recently [1]. With the growing interest and foregoing studies, more and more information is gathered regarding these nanoscale particles that are one of the promising vehicles of targeted therapy [1]. Artificial NPs are usually employed to introduce drugs to the body and can be administered intravenously, or even *via* inhalation, ingestion or through the skin [2]. Early during the first trials when these particles were applied in biological fluids, it became clear that depending on the surface characteristics of the used NP and the *milieu* they have entered, proteins from the surroundings adhere onto the surface of the NPs [3]. This protein attachment can potentially mask surface molecules of the NPs as well as decrease NP mobility leading to worse therapeutic result as the NP drug content loses target [4-6]. The targeting efficiency due to the protein coverage was found to be reduced by 94% *in vitro* and 99% *in vivo* in one study [7]. Hence, much effort has been implemented to gain better knowledge on the so called "protein corona" of NPs.

While so far it proved impossible to avoid protein corona formation on the surface of NPs, with clever modifications of shell molecules, the directed adherence of proteins, with more predictable effects can be achieved [8]. For example, dextran pre-coating of NPs was found to reduce the percentage of certain proteins in the corona, and these proteins (e.g. complement components, apolipoproteins and coagulation factors) were found to have substantial influence on the NP-uptake by macrophages [9] (Figure 1.).



Figure 1. Protein corona formation around artificial nanoparticles.

Once nanoparticles are introduced into a physiological environment, e.g. blood plasma, a protein corona is formed around them, which substantially modifies the fate of NPs, by covering the surface molecules of NPs as well as by interacting with the immune system and the target cells. (based on [10])

While the surface properties of NPs determine the components of the protein corona, the size of the particles show only quantitative correlation with the proteins bound to the NPs [11-13]. It is hypothesized that the protein adsorption onto the NPs happens passively by non-specific interactions of the NP surface molecules and environmental proteins, as well as due to that the entropy of the adhering molecules increase when they attach to the NPs [14-16]. In the moment a NP is introduced to a system that contains proteins, e.g. the blood plasma, proteins start "sticking" onto them [17]. It was found, that particles become first surrounded by albumin after which albumin molecules switch place with less abundant plasma proteins that have higher association and lower dissociation rate constants [18]. Therefore, proteins with the highest plasma concentration are not necessarily the most profuse corona components [12, 19-21]. With time, several layers of proteins evolve, where inner layers, called the "hard corona" tend to be more stable, while the outer "soft corona" shows looser structure and more rapid exchange of components that primarily bind to other corona proteins and not the NP itself [22]. When predicting the function of the protein corona based on e.g. high throughput proteomics, it is important to consider that the protein-NP interaction may change the way in which a protein is exposed to its environment by rearranging critical binding or catalytic domains with a possible reduction or loss of function of protein activity [23]. Although recently questioned [11], it is also crucial to consider that *in vitro* protein corona formation seems remarkably different from what was described in in vivo experiments [23-25]. While in vitro the circumstances are usually well controlled, in vivo there are several factors, e.g. sheer-force in the circulation, alteration of pH, etc. that lead to the dynamic and mostly unpredictable changes of the protein corona around NPs [25]. Similarly, mostly unavoidable experimental steps, such as centrifugation, filtration, use of anticoagulants, etc. increase this discrepancy and have to be acknowledged when interpreting in vitro research data [23-25]. Besides, another interesting consideration could be that the protein corona formation might at some rate be personal, which, on the one hand may make it even more difficult to drive general conclusions without substantially high number of involved persons. On the other hand, it might offer the opportunity to employ the analysis of the protein corona for searching for disease biomarkers [26]. Also, recently, instead of a protein corona, the concept of a biomolecular corona is increasingly favoured indicative of that not only proteins, but lipids, polysaccharides, protein metabolites, etc. attach to the NP surfaces [27].

1.2. Extracellular vesicles

1.2.1. Classification

Extracellular vesicles (EVs), our endogenous nanoparticles are diverse structures surrounded by lipid-bilayers that are released by all known types of cells either by budding from the cell membrane or by being released from the multivesicular bodies [28]. They can be found in all bodily fluids, and wide-ranging functions are attributed to them [28]. Since the first description of EVs in 1967 (referred to as "platelet dust" [29]), the EV research field has shown exponential expansion drawing the growing surge to unify the nomenclature and pave the basic requirements of their research [30]. Hence, the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles (ISEV) released the Minimal Information for Studies of Extracellular Vesicles (MISEV) criteria first in 2014, refreshed in 2018. It is being updated yearly ever since to serve as a supporting "hand rail" for scientists as well as a quality control for the field [31, 32]. In order to untangle the earlier sometimes incoherent nomenclature, MISEV2018 recommends to adhere to some basic rules in the classification of EVs. Based on the recommendation, EVs should either be classified based on their physical (e.g. size, density) or biochemical (e.g. specific molecules) characteristics and on a detailed description of the conditions of the cells that released them (e.g. during apoptosis, in hypoxia, etc.) [32]. Based on size, three categories are established: small EVs, with size <100 nm (some sources mention <200 nm), medium EVs (mEVs, 100-800 nm) and large EVs (lEVs, >800 nm), where the latter two groups are merged sometimes [32]. Despite the clear recommendations, several studies still use the term "exosomes" (EVs that are released from the endosomal compartment) for sEVs and "microvesicles" (ectosomes, EVs that originate from the plasma membrane) for mEVs-IEVs. In our studies, we worked with mEVs of approximately 200 nm mean diameter (based on our measurements with Nanoparticle Tracking Analysis (NTA) and Tunable Resistive Pulse Sensing (TRPS)).

1.2.2. EV separation techniques and confounding factors of separation

In order to be able to study the properties of EVs, it is necessary to separate them from the biological *milieu* they reside in. The way of separation however may itself have effect on the attributes of vesicles. According to MISEV2018, differential centrifugation

(dC) has been the most commonly utilized method of EV separation worldwide by 2016 [32]. With different speeds of centrifugation, different size particles sediment. Thus, with specific settings it is feasible to separate vesicles from the fluid compartment. Meanwhile, due to the great physical forces, the biological function of EVs might be altered as well as several other, non-vesicular structures (e.g. immune complexes, protein aggregates, lipoproteins) might co-sediment together with the EVs [33-35]. Despite the aims to differentiate between vesicles and the other particles (e.g. protein aggregates, Table 1.), the field has not yet been fully capable to separate EVs from other EV-sized structures so far.

Table 1. Example for the similarities and the possibility for differentiation between EVs andprotein aggregates.

EVs: extracellular vesicles; NTA: nanoparticle tracking analysis; TRPS: tunable resisitive pulse sensing; BCA: bicinchoninic acid assay; SPV: sulfo-phospho-vanillin assay (\checkmark signs indicate that the two groups might be distinguished based on the listed methods) (based on [36, 37])



Therefore many other techniques have been implemented to obtain EVs with better "purity" and more conserved structure as well as to offer quicker separation [32]. Most recently EV isolation from solid tissues (after enzymatic dissociation of the tissues) has also been achieved [38-41]. Out of the countless approaches of EV separation (and/or concentration), I shortly introduce four methods: dC, density gradient ultracentrifugation (DGUC), size exclusion chromatography (SEC) and affinity-based isolation in Table 2, highlighting the main advantages and disadvantages of each. Combining different methods, such as DGUC and SEC might result in a more pure population of separated EVs, however a big proportion of vesicles might be lost on the way not to mention the

time needed to obtain EVs [42]. Meanwhile, plasma protein contamination in blood plasma derived EVs has been a difficult and unavoidable issue for researchers of the field and getting rid of certain proteins, e.g. albumin appeared impossible even with the combination of these techniques [42, 43]. All in all, the choice of EV separation method should always consider the downstream analysis, ultimately the experimental question, and there is no universal "best way" [32]. The mEVs that we used in our studies were obtained by serial dC and gravity driven size filtration from conditioned cell culture medium. For mEV separation from blood plasma, either dC, DGUC, SEC, or an affinity-based approach was applied.

Table 2. Comparison of four different techniques of EV separation.

dC: differential centrifugation, DGUC: density gradient ultracentrifugation, EV: extracellular vesicle, SEC: size exclusion chromatography (based on [32, 44])

	separation appro	ach advantages & disadvantages
biological sample, e.g. blood plasma	G differen particles s at differen of centrif	 high accessibility, easy to handle label-free larger original sample size processable ediment intermediate recovery intermediate specificity intermediate time functionality might be altered as membrane integrity may be disrupted
	DDD particle different float at d fract	 possible to get rid of lipoproteins with smaller density and proteins with higher density than EVs label-free s with preserved functionality intermediate recovery intermediate specificity long centrifugation limited original sample size difficult to wash out gradient solution which might interfere with measurements
	differen particle throug sepharose different	 possible to get rid off much of the protein contamination as well as of other small molecules relatively fast label-free intermediate recovery intermediate specificity intermediate accessibility limited original sample size sample gets diluted
	magneti are att. to recepting ligands of for moleet targeted	 high specificity membrane integrity preserved fast intermediate accessibility pecific low recovery limited original sample size labelling might alter functionality

1.2.3. Function of EVs

Since the earliest report of EVs by Peter Wolf, who described these structures as "platelet dust" indicating that they represent the debris of platelets that exert coagulative properties [29], nowadays diverse functions are attributed to EVs both in physiology and pathophysiology [45]. Remarkably, besides that their surface can serve as a field for reactions (e.g. blood clotting), EVs are important participants of intercellular communication as they serve as well-packed information units that can transfer even as sensitive molecules as micro-RNA (ribonucleic acid) between distant sites of the body [46]. Moreover, cross-species (even cross-eukaryote-prokaryote) communication is carried out by EVs as vesicles of the gut flora as well as of several parasites were found to have immune-modulatory effects on mammals [47-51].

1.2.3.1. EVs in rheumatoid arthritis (RA)

RA is a systemic autoimmune disease that's most striking manifestation is the debilitating chronic joint destruction [52]. Besides, RA also involves the cardiovascular system leading to significantly increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality of patients [52]. Worldwide, RA appears with a 0.1-2% prevalence, hence being among the most prevalent autoimmune diseases and thus being not only burdensome to the affected individuals but globally, to the healthcare system as well [53]. So far, even though the multifactorial background and pathogenesis of RA is getting more and more understood, there are still many blank spaces to be filled and thus the possibility of introducing novel, more targeted therapies also seems promising [54].

The contribution of EVs to RA is extensively studied and many parts of the pathophysiology where EVs play role have already been described (extensively reviewed in [55-57]. According to the cited reviews, with a few added examples (reference added to each) EVs may:

- serve as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs), damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs);
- carry autoantigens;
- transfer inflammatory lipid metabolites e.g. prostaglandins, leukotrienes;
- transfer microRNA;
- carry cytokines;

- interfere with the effect of cytokines [58];
- carry enzymes that contribute to cartilage destruction e.g. matrix metalloproteinases;
- contribute to immune complex formation;
- contribute to the alteration of surface oxidation status of immune cells related to cell activation as well as to getting rid of over-oxidised molecules e.g. peroxiredoxin 1 [59];
- contribute to anti-inflammatory pathway activation;
- serve as therapeutic targets, therapeutic vehicles and biomarkers.

1.2.4. Surface cargo of EVs

While most studies focus on the intravesicular cargo of EVs, only sporadic pieces of information are available regarding the "package" vesicles carry on their surfaces. Nonetheless, as we have reviewed recently in [60], familiarising with the EV surface molecules might be of great importance to understand how EVs:

- create connections with their surroundings (e.g. anchoring to extracellular matrix (ECM) or cell membranes);
- initiate their uptake by cells and modify immune recognition;
- migrate in the interstitial space, or on a wider perspective, in the body;
- exert effector functions (e.g. mediate apoptosis by expressing Fas ligand; provide cell-free antigen presentation);
- can be recognised in our experimental settings, or as clinical biomarkers of disease.

Figure 2 presents EV surface interactions with divergent blood plasma molecules, while Figure 3 displays some examples where EVs interact with the ECM or with other cells *via* EV surface proteins.



Figure 2. Examples for EV surface-associated molecules.

(a): Antibody binding to EVs has been demonstrated, e.g., in numerous autoimmune diseases. (b): Both complement factors and complement regulatory proteins have been shown to associate with EV surfaces. (c): On EVs from blood plasma, different coagulation factors are also identified. (d): EV-associated cytokines include TNF bound to TNF receptor as well as TGF β bound to TGF β R3 (betaglycan) on EV surfaces. (e): Both bacterial and mammalian EVs have been demonstrated to carry surface-associated DNA and DNA-binding proteins. In the case of mammalian EVs, both mitochondrial and nuclear DNA were found on EV surfaces. (f): A surprisingly large variety of EV surface enzymes were identified that can bind and cleave protein or glycan substrates of the EV microenvironment. [60]



Figure 3. Examples for EV surface interactions with the plasma membrane of cells and components of the extracellular matrix (ECM).

(a): One of the best characterized interactions between the plasma membrane and the surface of EVs is mediated by proteins that recognize externalized phosphatidyl serine (PS) on EVs. Direct interactions with PS include those with TIM4, stabilin-2, RAGE, or BAI-1. Indirect interactions include those between the PSbinding MFGE-8 and $\alpha\nu\beta3$ integrin as well as the PS-binder GAS-6 and the MER tyrosine kinase on the cell. (b): Endocytosis of fibronectin (FN) or C3b complement protein is followed by an association of these molecules with intraluminal vesicles within MVBs followed by secretion of exosomes with surfaceassociated FN or C3b. (c): Interaction of EVs with ECM is mediated by integrins or CD44. (d): FN forms a bridge between HSPGs present on both EV surface and plasma membrane, and mediates EV uptake by cells (e): some EVs carry Fas ligand (FasL) that can initiate apoptosis upon interaction with Fas on cells. (f): Three different ways of antigen presentation by EVs are shown. 1.) Direct way: EVs carry major histocompatibility (MHC) II molecules; 2.) Indirect way: the antigen is transferred from the EV MHC molecule onto the MHC II of the antigen presenting cell (APC); 3.) Cross-dressing: MHC II molecules of EVs are transferred onto the membrane of APCs. (modified from [60])

2. Objectives

There have been many reports of undesirable "protein contamination" of EV proteomic studies and it seems nearly impossible to avoid the presence of attaching proteins despite the utilization of the most careful handling of samples. In the case of artificial NPs, the adherence of proteins from the surrounding *milieu* is a well described process and formation of this so called protein corona has long been studied in order to reach an even better therapeutic targeting with NPs. In contrast, there is little known about the surface protein cargo of EVs.

Therefore, in this study, our specific aims were to:

1.) Find out if a protein corona similar to what was observed in the case of artificial NPs forms around EVs in blood plasma.

If the hypothesis of EV protein corona formation proves correct, to:

- 2.) Describe the molecular composition of the EV protein corona.
- 3.) Analyse interactions between EVs and surface proteins as well as between the attaching proteins themselves.
- 4.) Compare the EV protein corona to that of artificial NPs.
- 5.) Gain better insight on the way protein corona evolves on EVs by employing different methods of microscopy.
- 6.) Study the function of the surface protein cargo of EVs.

3. Results

3.1. A variety of proteins newly associate with nascent THP1-derived and plateletderived mEVs in blood plasma

We separated the nascent mEVs of THP1 monocytic cell line cells and of washed (purified on Optiprep gradient) platelets (both kept in serum-free conditioned medium prior to EV separation) by serial centrifugation and filtration steps. We considered that these mEVs carry no or little proteins on their surfaces. Nascent mEVs were then incubated in EV-depleted blood plasma (EVDP) samples of healthy subjects, or of RA patients. After the incubation period of 30 minutes, mEVs were re-isolated by differential centrifugation (dC) and were washed twice. As controls, more pure re-isolation methods, such as i) density gradient ultracentrifugation (DGUC), or ii) size exclusion chromatography (SEC) were utilized. Also, EVDP samples without the addition of mEVs and nascent mEVs incubated in buffer instead of EVDP were used. The re-isolated mEVs (and EVDP controls) were then subjected to mass-spectrometry. For better understanding, a schematic illustration of the workflow is provided below (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Schematic illustration of the work-flow.

dC: differential centrifugation; DGUC: density gradient ultracentrifugation; EVDP: extracellular vesicledepleted blood plasma; mEV: medium-sized extracellular vesicle; RA: rheumatoid arthritis; RT: room temperature; SEC: size exclusion chromatography (modified from [61]) To receive the list of proteins that newly associated to the vesicles, we subtracted the proteins that were detected in the nascent mEV samples from the protein lists of EVDP-incubated, plasma protein coated mEVs. We identified the difference of the lists (coated mEV proteins minus the nascent mEV proteins) as protein corona proteins. In the case of coated mEVs re-isolated by dC, altogether, 144 corona proteins were identified, out of which 20 were present in \geq 90%, and 61 were present in \geq 30% of all the 22 samples. Figure 5 a shows these latter 61 proteins out of which 42 were found in equal ratios among healthy subject-derived and among RA patient-derived EVDP-incubated mEVs, whilst 16 appeared at least 1.5-fold more frequently in the RA EVDP coated mEV lists. Moreover there were 66 proteins in the intersection of the protein coated and the nascent mEV datasets (Figure 5 b). Interestingly, albumin, along with some other typical plasma proteins that are widespread in EV-proteomic works [32] was present in this list. We considered those 9 proteins from this list that have earlier been found to have secreted forms [62] as "extended protein corona" proteins. Of note, we did not include them in our downstream analyses.

Compared to dC, both DGUC and SEC re-isolation yielded lower number of proteins (Figure 5 a). We hypothesize that this partially can be due to the higher purity of these methods as well as due to a greater dilution of the samples resulting in a bigger portion of lost vesicles. Employing DGUC, the presence of associating molecules was also indicated by a higher flotation density of coated mEVs as compared to nascent ones. With flow cytometry applying Annexin V-FITC labelling, nascent mEVs appeared in higher percentage in the 1.10 mg/mL fraction, while coated mEVs were more abundant in the 1.15 mg/mL fraction (multiple t-test *p* <0.001.and *p* <0.01, respectively) (Figure 5 c).

The protein corona of washed platelet-derived mEVs incubated in healthy EVDP samples was also analysed in comparison to THP1-derived vesicles both re-isolated by dC. Proteins of nascent platelet-mEVs were subtracted to obtain the list of protein corona proteins same as to how we performed in the case of THP1-mEV studies. A 44% overlap was found between the proteins identified in the THP1-mEV and platelet-mEV protein coronas (considering the proteins that were present in \geq 30% of all samples in each group) (Figure 6).



Figure 5. A protein corona is formed around nascent THP1 EVs upon incubation in blood plasma.

(a): THP1 monocytes were cultured under serum free conditions, and nascent mEVs were isolated. These mEVs were next incubated in EV-depleted blood plasma (EVDP) samples from healthy subjects (HS) and patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA). Plasma-incubated mEVs were subsequently separated by differential centrifugation (dC) (HS, n = 12, RA n = 10), density gradient ultracentrifugation (DGUC) (HS, n = 3) or size exclusion chromatography (SEC) (HS, n = 3). The protein content of the re-isolated mEVs was analysed by MS. As controls, nascent mEVs were used. We identified 61 corona proteins, which were present in more than 30% of the plasma-coated THP1 mEV samples but not in nascent mEVs. A protein was considered to be preferentially found in RA plasma-coated THP1 mEV samples, if it was found at least 1.5-fold more frequently in the RA coronas than in the healthy ones. The proteins that could be identified by DGUC and/or SEC besides the standard dC are indicated by symbols next to the abbreviation of the name of each human protein. Protein name abbreviations are derived from the UniProt IDs of each protein, omitting the species of origin (HUMAN). (b): The primary protein corona list (identified in dC samples) did not include some proteins due to their presence also in nascent mEVs. These proteins are considered as members of an extended protein corona list and are indicated with asterisk. Their frequency among all samples is indicated in the figure. (c): Flow cytometry analysis of Annexin V (AnnV) positive events in density gradient ultracentrifugation fractions of THP1 mEVs (either nascent (n = 3) or corona coated (n = 3)). The density of THP1-derived mEVs is shifted to a higher density upon incubation in EVDP samples prior to DGUC as compared to nascent mEVs. p < 0.001 and p < 0.01; multiple t-test [61]



Figure 6. Comparison of the THP1-mEV and the platelet (PLT)-mEV protein corona.

Nascent medium sized EVs (mEVs) released by THP1 cells and by twice washed platelets were incubated in EV-depleted blood plasma samples (n=3), were re-isolated by dC and were studied by MS/MS. The proteins of nascent mEVs were subtracted from the protein list of plasma protein-coated ones. We compared corona proteins found in \geq 30% of THP1 and platelet mEVs, and we found a 44% overlap. [61]

3.2. Protein-protein interactions among protein corona proteins and/or EV surface proteins

In order to better understand how the protein corona is formed around EVs, we investigated the interactions of the corona proteins with i) the predicted membrane proteins of nascent THP1-mEVs as well as with ii) other members of the protein corona. We selected those 180 nascent THP1-mEV proteins that had predicted membrane localization based on an online database [62]. For the analysis of protein-protein interactions, we uploaded these proteins as well as the corona proteins (present in \geq 30% of dC re-isolated samples) into the online database and web resource, STRING [63]. We included only high confidence physical and functional interactions (confidence score \geq 0.700). The predicted map of associations is shown in Figure 7. mEV membrane proteins and corona proteins as well as the type of interaction (between corona proteins or between corona and membrane proteins) are displayed with different colours. It appeared that 13 out of the 61 included corona proteins showed no direct association to any of the mEV membrane proteins, and just interacted with the other members of the protein corona.



Figure 7. Interactions among corona proteins of mEVs and of corona proteins with the mEV surface.

Representation of protein-protein interactions identified with a high confidence (interaction score \geq 0.700) with the STRING database and web resource ([63], <u>https://string-db.org</u>). Of note, this database exclude histone proteins and immunoglobulins. Interactions between the nascent THP1 mEV membrane proteins (with predicted membrane localisation according to the UniProt database [62]) and corona proteins are shown. Furthermore, interactions among the corona proteins are also indicated in purple colour. Out of the 107 network nodes, 61 represent membrane proteins while 46 represent corona proteins. Out of 515 edges, 203 show corona protein interactions with membrane proteins and 312 reflect interactions among corona proteins. We found 13 corona proteins (displayed with a purple node frame) to interact with other protein corona proteins only. Non-interacting proteins are not shown. All interaction sources (including physical and functional associations based on text mining, experiments, databases, co-expression, neighbourhood, gene fusion and co-occurrence) were considered in the analysis. Graph centrality measures were set based on the number of connected edges to each node. (modified from [61])

In addition, we used the approach of high-salt concentration washing of fibrinogen, a corona protein present in all dC-re-isolated samples, showing association with not just other corona proteins but THP1-mEV membrane proteins as well. Figure 8 a shows that FITC-labelled recombinant fibrinogen attached to THP1 mEVs (indicated by the appearance of membrane detergent (Triton X [34])-sensitive signal in the mEV gate during flow cytometry) in physiological salt concentration (0.154 M NaCl) buffer, and was successfully removed by increasing the salt concentration to 0.75 M and further to 1.5 M NaCl (t-test p < 0.05). We observed the same phenomenon using platelet-mEVs as well (t-test p < 0.01) as shown in Figure 8 b.



Figure 8. Fibrinogen dissociates from mEVs upon high salt concentration washing. (a) and (b) show the association of fibrinogen-FITC with nascent THP1 and platelet mEVs, respectively. EV binding of the fluorescently labelled fibrinogen decreased significantly upon exposure of the samples to high concentration salt solutions. (**P < 0.01; t-test). (modified from [61])

3.3. Nanoparticles, viruses and mEVs in the same size range share components of their protein coronas

Ezzat et al. studied the protein corona formation around viruses (herpes simplex virus (HSV) and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV)) as well as around positively, or negatively charged lipid nanoparticles (LNPs) [64]. These particles fell into the size-range of the mEVs of our work (approximately 200 nm). Using the same approach as in our studies (subtracting proteins that were present in the non-coated viruses as well from the corona protein lists) and excluding non-human proteins from the analysis, we compared the protein coronas of THP1-mEVs and of platelet-mEVs to the corona of viruses and lipid nanoparticles. As shown in Figure 9 a, 9 proteins were shared by all datasets: apolipoproteins A1, B, C3 and E, complement factors C3 and 4b, the α -chain of fibrinogen and immunoglobulin heavy constants y2 and y4 (IgG2 and IgG4 respectively). We also detected the 9 shared proteins together with the pan-EV marker, CD63 in blood plasma mEVs isolated directly from human plasma samples by Annexin V-covered magnetic bead based affinity capture and downstream capillary Western blotting (Wes system) (Figure 9 b, showing six out of the nine proteins). Of note, albumin, the most abundant plasma protein does not appear in this list as it was excluded from our mEV protein corona lists due to its presence in the nascent mEV samples. The fact, that we identified shared components among the protein coronas of different particles points to that there are universal factors in protein corona formation independent of the properties of what the protein corona forms around.



Figure 9. Comparison of viral, nanoparticle- and mEV-associated protein coronas formed in human plasma samples.

(a): The proteomic data of Ezzat *et al.* [64], marked with asterisks) on herpes simplex virus (HSV) and respiratory syncytial virus (RSV) as well as on positively (NP+) and negatively charged (NP-) artificial nanoparticles were re-analysed using a similar approach that we applied to identify EV corona proteins. The obtained protein lists were compared with proteins detected in \geq 30% of the coated THP1 and platelet mEV samples (re-isolated by differential centrifugation (dC)). On the bottom right, next to the chart, we indicated those proteins that were missing from only one dataset. (b): Schematic illustration of the Annexin V-based affinity capture of blood plasma EV isolation from healthy samples (n = 4; individual samples are marked as 1–4 on each gel line) for Capillary Western (Wes) analysis. (c): CD63, (d): α chain of fibrinogen, (e): α chain of complement C3, (f): α chain of complement C4b, (g): ApoA1, (h): ApoE, (i): immunoglobulin G2. Molecular weights are indicated (kDa). (modified from[61])

3.4. Imaging the protein corona with different methods of microscopy

In order to receive direct evidence for the presence of a protein corona around plasma protein coated mEVs, we employed three different methods of microscopy.

3.4.1. Ultrathin cross-section transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

We were interested if the protein corona was visible in ultrathin cross-section TEM images. However, when following our regular protocol and incubated THP1-mEVs in EVDP with dC re-isolation, the excess amount of proteins veiled the images and so the round-shape EV membranes could hardly be detected. Hence, we came up with the approach of working with a simplified "corona", and incubated the mEVs with only one corona protein, fibrinogen. With this method, while the membrane structure of mEVs was still well visible, it appeared, that fibrinogen-incubated vesicles more likely acquired a "fluffy"-looking and bare-membrane mEVs in six independent fields, we found, that fibrinogen-incubated vesicles appeared significantly more frequently coated (t-test, p < 0.0001) (Figure 10).



Figure 10. Imaging of fibrinogen-coated THP1 mEVs.

Electron micrographs of mEVs either incubated in buffer (nascent mEVs, a), or in 1 mg/mL fibrinogen (coated mEVs, b). Arrowheads point to some mEVs with 'fluffy' (thickened) membrane. (c): Image analysis of nascent mEVs (six independent fields, n = 596 vesicles) and fibrinogen-coated EVs (eight independent fields, n = 838 vesicles) P < 0.0001, t-test. [61]

3.4.2. Immune electron microscopy (EM)

Besides visualizing a single-component corona in ultrathin cross-sections, with a different approach, we also detected other members of the protein corona on EVDP-coated mEV preparations. Applying immunogold labelling, the co-localization of several corona proteins (fibrinogen α -chain, apolipoprotein A1, haptoglobin, complement C3) as well as the pan-EV-marker CD63 was demonstrated (Figure 11).



Figure 11. Detection of co-localization of corona proteins and mEV membrane proteins by immune electron microscopy.

(a): Schematic illustration of the immunogold labelling. (b): THP-1 mEVs were re-isolated by differential centrifugation after incubation in EV-depleted blood plasma sample of a healthy person and were immuno-stained for the alpha chain of fibrinogen (10 nm gold particles), (c): for the alpha chain of fibrinogen and ApoA1 (10 and 5 nm gold particles, respectively), (d): for haptoglobin and CD63 (10 and 5 nm gold particles, respectively) and (f): for haptoglobin and ApoA1 (10 and ApoA1 (10 and 5 nm gold particles, respectively). Arrows indicate 10 nm, while arrowheads point to 5 nm gold particles. [modified from 61]

3.4.3. Confocal microscopy

For confocal microscopy we stained THP1 cells with a membrane dye, Vybrant DiO. Hence all secreted THP1-mEVs also showed green fluorescence and became visible with confocal microscopy. After incubating these fluorescent nascent mEVs in EVDP samples, we applied anti-fibrinogen α -chain and anti-complement C3 antibodies with consequent labelling by Alexa647 and Alexa594 anti-antibodies. With this method, as Figure 12 shows, we observed different forms of protein corona formation around vesicles as well as protein aggregates without DiO signal indicating mEVs. It seems that besides a diffuse appearance, proteins also bind to vesicles in big aggregate-like structures.





DiO-stained THP1 cell-derived nascent mEVs were incubated with healthy EVDP, washed twice and were immuno-stained with anti-fibrinogen α chain and anti-complement C3 antibodies, followed by Alexa647 and Alexa594 donkey anti-mouse and anti-rabbit antibodies, respectively. (a): mEV; (b): mEV with a patchy complement C3 corona; (c): mEVs with a patchy fibrinogen corona; (d): mEV with patchy fibrinogen and complement C3 deposition as well as a C3 aggregate; (e): mEV with associated fibrinogen aggregate; (f): mEV with patchy fibrinogen and complement C3 deposition as well as with a fibrinogen aggregate; (G): mEVs with associated fibrinogen aggregate; (G): mEVs with associated fibrinogen and C3 aggregates; (h): aggregate of C3 and fibrinogen; (i): schematic illustration of the types of interactions of mEVs with proteins. [61]

3.5. Protein aggregates show similar characteristics to the mEV protein corona

As mentioned above, EVDP samples without the addition of nascent mEVs were also included in all our studies as controls. The "mock pellets" of the same three EVDP samples with all three re-isolation methods, dC, DGUC and SEC were subjected to mass spectrometry. Even in the pellets obtained by the purer ways of separation we detected a high number of proteins with 17 of them shared by all sets (Figure 13 a.). The 55 proteins that we identified in the samples re-isolated by dC are shown in Figure 13 b. We next compared the list of proteins of the EVDP "mock pellets" to that of the protein corona. Despite DGUC and SEC re-isolation resulted in a smaller overlap than dC, in all three datasets there was a striking overlap between proteins of aggregates and the protein corona (Figure 13 c). Employing TRPS to better characterize the "mock pellets", we found that events in these samples appeared in the same size-range as THP1-mEVs, although in one order of magnitude lower concentration (Figure 13 d). On the contrary, while mEVs vanished upon membrane detergent (Triton-X, 0.1%) lysis, these samples showed resistance to it, which supports the hypothesis that the events in these "mock pellet" samples refer to protein aggregates. Also, with immune EM, immunogold particles appeared randomly in images of EVDP samples, no EV-like structures were visible, neither CD63-colocalization was observed with plasma proteins (Figure 13 e). Similarly, with confocal microscopy, we detected clumps of proteins without the presence of DiO signal indicative of mEV membranes (Figure 13 f) Eager to find out whether it was plausible to eliminate protein aggregates by serial centrifugation (analysing the pellet after each round and re-centrifuging the supernatant), we subjected EVDP samples to six consecutive rounds of 12,500 g centrifugation. We measured the protein and lipid concentration of the pellets of each round after a washing step. In contrast to nascent THP1-mEVs, that had both lipid and protein content measurable with the applied methods, in "mock pellets" the lipid concentration was below the threshold, while proteins remain detectable even after the sixth round of centrifugation (Figure 13 g). This is in line with our hypothesis that EVDP samples include protein aggregates and also indicates that serial centrifugation itself is not sufficient to eradicate these confounding events.



Figure 13. Characterization of plasma protein aggregates.

(a): The Venn-diagram indicates the number of proteins identified by mass spectrometry in the washed pellets of healthy EV-depleted blood plasma (EVDP) samples (n = 3) corresponding to protein aggregates. Identical EVDP samples were processed by three different methods (differential centrifugation (dC), DGUC and SEC). (b): Word cloud illustration of the coloured section of panel A. The different colours mark the proteins detected either only with dC, or also with SEC or DGUC or with all of these methods. The font size correlates with the percentage of detection of a given protein among the samples. Asterisks indicate those proteins that were also identified in the nascent THP1 mEV samples and therefore were not included in the primary list of corona proteins. (c): Overlaps of the corona proteins with protein aggregates separated from the same three healthy EVDP samples with three different methods. (d): Representative TRPS histogram of a twice-washed EVDP pellet separated by dC (measured before and after 0.1% Triton-X lysis). For comparison, the insert shows the effect of the detergent lysis on a nascent THP1 mEVs. (e): Immunogold-stained electron micrograph of a twice-washed 12,500 g healthy EVDP pellet. The sample was stained for haptoglobin and CD63 (10 and 5 nm gold particles, respectively). Arrows indicate 10 nm gold particles (CD63 was not identified with 5 nm gold particles in the sample). (f): Confocal microscopic image of a mixed fibrinogen and complement C3 aggregate in a EVDP-coated mEV preparation (immunostained with anti-fibrinogen α chain and anti-complement C3 antibodies and Alexa 647 and Alexa 594 donkey anti-mouse and anti-rabbit antibodies respectively) (g): Healthy EVDP samples (n = 3) were subjected to serial centrifugation at 12,500 g for 40 min. Protein and lipid concentrations of the washed pellets were determined after each run. While the lipid concentration was under the detection limit throughout the analysis, proteins were detectable in the pellet even after the 6th round of centrifugation. For comparison, the insert shows protein and lipid concentrations of nascent mEV samples (n = 3) [61]

3.6. Functional analysis of protein corona coated mEVs

Finally, we studied whether protein corona coated mEVs had altered biological effect compared to nascent mEVs.

3.6.1. Gene enrichment analysis

First, we loaded the list of the 61 corona proteins detected in \geq 30% dC re-isolated samples into FunRich gene enrichment analyser [65, 66] to see which biological processes these proteins are involved. Figure 14 shows the predicted biological processes, where protein metabolism, immune response and transport appeared with the highest percentages out of all (34.8%, 26.1% and 26.1% respectively).



Figure 14. Gene enrichment analysis of THP1 mEV protein corona proteins.

Genes encoding for proteins found in \geq 30% of the coated EV samples (re-isolated from EVDP samples with differential centrifugation, n=22) were analysed by the FunRich gene enrichment analyser [65, 66]. The following biological processes were represented with the highest percentages among the analysed genes: protein metabolism (34.8%), immune response (26.1%) and transport (26.1%). [61]

3.6.2. The effect of the protein corona on monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDCs)

With immune response receiving the second highest percentage among the predicted processes, we next employed moDCs to investigate the biological effect of the protein corona. We treated moDCs with either i) empty buffer control ii) nascent THP1mEVs, iii) protein corona coated THP1-mEVs, or iv) "mock pellets" of EVDPs (all reisolated by dC). For this study, EVDP was obtained from both healthy subjects and RA patients and the effect of the different protein coronas was compared (Figure 15 a). We subjected the treated moDCs to flow cytometry and their conditioned media was analysed by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). In comparison with nascent mEVs, both healthy and RA EVDP-coated mEVs induced a significantly higher tumour necrosis factor α (TNF- α) production (Kruskal-Wallis analysis with Dunn's post-test p < 0.05 and p < 0.001 respectively) (Figure 15 b). The RA protein coat also activated more significant production of both TNF- α and interleukin-6 (IL-6) when compared to protein aggregates of the same plasma samples (Kruskal-Wallis analysis with Dunn's post-test p < 0.01 and p < 0.05 respectively) (Figure 15 c). Looking at the surface activation markers of moDCs, we observed that CD83 frequency and HLA-DR mean fluorescence intensity was significantly elevated in all nascent mEV, healthy and RA coated mEV samples when compared to cells treated with empty buffer or with matching protein aggregates as well as CD86 frequency was significantly higher among moDCs treated with coated (either healthy or RA) mEVs than empty buffer treated or protein aggregate treated cells. (Oneway analysis of variance (ANOVA) with Tukey's multiple comparisons test, p < 0.05, p < 0.01 or p < 0.001 – as marked in the respective figures) (Figure 15 d-f).





Human monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDCs) were differentiated *ex vivo* in the presence of IL-4 and GM-CSF for 5 days. MoDCs were then exposed to nascent- or plasma protein-coated vesicles or to pellets of EVDP samples (protein aggregates) separated with differential centrifugation. The production of TNF- α and IL-6 was determined by ELISA. The frequency of CD83 and CD86 positive cells as well as the mean fluorescence intensity of HLA-DR positive cells was assessed by flow cytometry. HS: healthy subjects; RA: patients with rheumatoid arthritis; unstim.: unstimulated, cells treated with EV buffer; prot. aggregate: protein aggregate. Kruskal-Wallis analysis with Dunn's post-test (TNF- α and IL-6), One-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test (CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR), *: P < 0.05, **: P < 0.01, ***: P < 0.001 [61]

4. Discussion

EVs, our endogenous nanoparticles play wide-ranging roles in all known organisms contributing to health and disease. They are the carriers of distinct molecules even in between the furthest cells in the body thus act as important players of intercellular communication [28, 67]. Therefore EVs have long been in the field of interest of studies aiming to develop better therapeutic targeting. While there are already much data available about the intravesicular cargo, only sporadic pieces of information are available regarding the molecules that are carried on the surface of EVs [60]. Also, the studies of EVs are hindered by that it so far proved impossible to isolate pure vesicles without proteins and other molecules "contaminating" the samples. Despite the most careful ways of separation, blood-plasma derived EV samples were still found to contain traces of the blood plasma, e.g. albumin, which is one of the best known culprits that EV-researchers have been unable to "get rid-off" during EV-separation [68]. On the other hand, in the case of artificial NPs, the cutting-edge nano-vehicles of targeted therapy (mostly in experimental stage), it is a well-described phenomenon that once they are introduced into a biological milieu, a protein corona, moreover, a bio-molecular corona forms on their surfaces, which corona alters the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of these particles [8]. Also, recently, the protein corona of viruses has been described and viruses and EVs are known to share many attributes [69]. While preliminary data already suggested that similarly to artificial NPs and viruses, a protein corona might also be formed around EVs, this study was based on indirect evidence comparing pellets of ultracentrifuged blood plasma to previously published EV proteomes as well as to NP protein corona studies [70]. Therefore our aim was to provide direct information whether a protein corona is also formed around EVs in the blood plasma similar to artificial NPs and viruses.

However, in the case the EV protein corona, distinguishing what proteins belong to the protein corona from the composing proteins of the heterogeneous EVs themselves proves more challenging than in the case of artificial NPs and viruses, where the composition of these structures are better defined. Our approach was to separate nascent mEVs of THP1 cells or from Optipep-purified platelets cultured in serum-free conditioned medium, incubate these mEVs in blood plasma that was prior depleted in EVs and consequently re-separate the vesicles with different methods. In some experiments, we also applied a simplified setting, where instead of the whole EVDP, just one selected protein was incubated with the nascent mEVs, also, we isolated mEVs with Annexin V-affinity isolation directly from blood plasma. Our results obtained from the analysis of the re-separated, "coated" mEVs by MS, different techniques of EM, confocal microscopy and capillary Western-blotting provide evidence that proteins newly associate to the surface of mEVs in blood plasma. The association of a protein corona is also suggested by that "coated" mEVs were found to have an elevated floatation density when compared to nascent ones in our DGUC studies. While in our work we focused on the protein corona formation of mEVs, another group received similar results in the case of sEVs, where sEVs with an increased flotation density ("dense sEVs") were found to be associated with distinct proteins of the blood plasma (e.g. albumin, fibronectin, complement factors) [71].

In our work, we provided direct evidence for the first time for the presence and also information about the components of the mEV protein corona. Analysing the predicted interactions between the different corona proteins we found that several of them were predicted to only interact with other corona components but not with the surface proteins of mEVs. This indicates that similar to artificial nanoparticles, the protein corona of mEVs might also be multi-layered where an inner hard corona and a looser, "less adhesive" soft corona can be distinguished [17]. The finding, that in the simplified corona model we could dissociate fibrinogen from the surface of mEVs with increasing salt concentrations indicate the presence of electrostatic bindings among the mEV-corona or corona-corona interactions. It is also presumable that besides aspecific interactions, receptor-ligand binding might also play role in the corona formation. In a study that was released after our work, it is proposed, that EVs might carry innate protein corona being present at the time of their release as well as an acquired corona that develops and changes dynamically in the environment of the discharged vesicles [72]. Earlier to this, it already has been suggested that several proteins, e.g. complement C3 and fibronectin are already present on the surface of sEVs in the multivesicular bodies and therefore can be detected on nascent sEVs [73-75]. In the case of mEVs, as we have proposed [61] and as Yerneni et al. also suggested, the molecules attached to the plasma membrane are transmitted onto the mEVs that are shed from the cells, hence they serve as the innate corona of the vesicles. In our studies albumin was present in our nascent mEV samples and therefore had to be subtracted from the list of corona proteins. This came as a surprise as albumin is the most widely present "contaminant" in all EV researches [32, 76]. However, considering it as an innate corona protein in our experiments might serve as an explanation for this finding as i) we found the gene of albumin to be expressed by THP1 cells themselves and ii) running an analysis of our MS data on bovine databases we found that in the case of twenty-six proteins, the human or bovine origin could not be ascertained, furthermore, two proteins were detected as bovine indicative of the reminiscence of foetal bovine serum despite washing the cells and culturing them without serum prior to EV-separation. This is also in line with our previous findings [77] and an earlier study, where bovine protein contamination from the foetal calf serum seemed unavoidable despite applying a careful, affinity-based isolation method [78]. The work of Yerneni et al. used the approach of applying radio-labelled iodine for the follow-up of the structure and the real-time fluctuation of the surface molecules of EVs and found that not only proteins, but lipids and nucleic acids are also part of the EV corona similar to what was described in the case of artificial NPs [72, 79-88]. This is also in line with our earlier findings where we described that low-density lipoprotein (LDL) particles associate with the surface of nascent EVs in vitro [33] as well that DNA (mostly that of mitochondrial origin) adheres onto the sEVs of cells undergoing oxidative stress induced mitochondrial dysfunction [89].

We were interested whether the protein corona of THP1 and platelet-derived mEVs share components with that of the artificial NPs and of viruses. Therefore we chose the study of Ezzat *et al.*, in which the proteins gathered around artificial lipid NPs with positive and negative surface charges as well as to the surface proteins of viruses (HSV and RSV) of the same size as these NPs were analysed [64]. Importantly, the size range of these particles were similar to that of the mEVs we used in our work, approximately 200 nm. To our surprise, we found nine shared proteins (apolipoproteins A1, B, C3, E, complement factors 3 and 4B, fibrinogen α -chain, immunoglobulin heavy constant γ 2 and γ 4 chains) that were present in all datasets and these proteins could also be identified in several other studies analysing the protein coronas of artificial NPs [90-95]. Once again, albumin could not be included in this list due to that it also present in our nascent mEV samples. It is important to highlight that all included studies applied similar, but in some means different methodology, hence the finding of shared proteins is even more

interesting as it suggests that irrespective of the particles protein coronas form around, there might be universal elements of protein corona formation. Also, despite the immensely different approach of the preliminary study of the EV protein corona by Palviainen *et al.*, several of the shared proteins mentioned above were present in the protein lists of the EV protein corona proposed by this group [70] as well. Moreover, we also identified these proteins together with the pan-EV marker, CD63 by capillary Western-blotting in mEVs isolated directly from blood plasma by a more pure method, Annexin V-based affinity isolation.

In our Wes studies, we observed that there seemed to be an individualised pattern in the protein coronas depending on the donor of the blood plasma. This is in line with the findings in the case of artificial NPs, where it already has been described, that depending on several factors, there can be significant interpersonal differences between the protein coronas of different subjects, and these differences could also be indicative of several diseases [96]. Following this idea, the application of NPs for diagnostics employing liquid biopsy has also been suggested [90, 97-100]. Hence, we also compared the THP1 mEV protein coronas of healthy subjects to that of patients suffering from RA. While the most abundant proteins did not show significant disease-correlation, among the proteins present in < 50% of all samples, there were some that were more likely to show up in the coronas of RA patients. Of note, only careful assumptions should be taken as RA patients involved in our work had significantly higher median age than the healthy people and the relatively low number of involved subjects also suggest being precautious when extrapolating these data.

Immune response was among the pathways with the highest percentage predicted to be affected by the corona proteins of our THP1 mEVs. Also, the shared corona proteins are well-known contributors of immune mechanisms, e.g. opsonisation. Therefore, in order to study the functional relevance of the protein corona, we decided to analyse its effect on dendritic cells, one of the immune cells with highest sensitivity to alterations of their surroundings. We treated moDCs with THP1 mEVs coated with protein coronas from the EVDP samples of either healthy subjects or of RA patients. Remarkably, while we could not notice any significant differences between the effect of the two types of protein coronas on the moDCs, both healthy and RA coronas proved to increase the TNF- α secretion as well as the maturation (based on the more prominent expression of CD83,

CD86 and HLA-DR by cells) of the treated moDCs as compared to pellets of EVDP samples without the addition of mEVs. While more experiments might be necessary to further map the effect of the protein corona, these results may suggest that the protein coating of EVs may lead to the tonic activation of pro-inflammatory pathways, e.g. sustain the responsiveness of T-cells in inflammation, where the release of EVs is known to be increased [55].

Applying controls of EVDP samples without the addition of mEVs in our study proved unexpectedly important as we observed the presence of protein aggregates in these samples despite (or maybe partially due to) that the blood plasma samples were subjected to several steps of filtration and centrifugation prior to that THP1 or platelet-derived mEVs were incubated in them (at last, an overnight 100,000 g centrifugation was included where the supernatant was carefully pipetted to a new tube). Even after the sixth round of consecutive centrifugation at the speed of 12,500 g (a speed usually applied for mEV isolation), where the supernatants were transferred to new tubes for the next step spinning there was a considerable amount of proteins detected by Bicinchoninic Acid (BCA) method in the pellet indicative of the presence of remaining protein aggregates. Of note, the pro-aggregative effect of centrifugation should also be taken into account as even low speed centrifugation was found to induce protein aggregation before [101]. Similarly to centrifugation, freezing-thawing of plasma samples is also a well-known factor of protein aggregation [101]. Hence, we also should consider the effect that we kept our EVDP samples frozen at -80°C for up to 6 months before usage. On the other hand, as most research with EVs apply freezing of biological samples prior to experiments and even more likely use centrifugation at different speeds, our results may serve as important reminders that protein aggregation may hinder the analysis of EVs in the case of several generally utilized methods, like particle number detection, or protein concentration measurement techniques. Of note, the occurrence of protein aggregation could not be avoided despite applying DGUC or SEC re-isolation methods. While the overlap between the corona proteins and aggregate proteins was smaller, the possible confounding effect of a greater sample dilution than in dC separation should also be taken into consideration in the analysis.

For the visualization of the protein corona, we employed two different methods of EM as well as confocal microscopy. With the latter, we applied fluorescently labelled

anti-protein antibodies specific against some components of the protein corona, while mEVs appeared green due to the staining of their mother cells with the fluorescent membrane dye, DiO. On the surface of green vesicles, we observed two main types of protein attachments: i) a flower-meadow like patchy binding of the labelled proteins and ii) big, clumpy aggregates of proteins. This latter witnessed appearance could serve as an explanation for the great overlap between the proteins of protein aggregates and of the protein corona of mEVs. In the case of immune EM, the co-localization of the pan-EV marker tetraspanin CD63, together with the signal of corona proteins indicated that the proteins did not only form protein aggregates but bound to the EVs as well.

Despite the structural and compositional similarity of protein aggregates to the EV protein corona, it is important to highlight that in contrast to coated mEVs, in our functional study with moDCs, proteins aggregates failed to induce the activation of these cells. It is clear that for understanding the role of the EV protein corona, there is still a long way to go despite there have been many pieces of information gathered in the last few years. We already know that EVs with surface protein cargo have larger diameter as detected by non-optical methods of particle size-measurement [102] and earlier findings also indicated that the membrane proteins of sEVs significantly limit the mobility of these vesicles in the ECM [103]. Also, there have been implications, that specific surface proteins might modify the effect of EVs. In the murine model of an autoimmune neurodegenerative disorder, multiple sclerosis, EV-associated fibrinogen enhanced the differentiation of encephalitogenic killer T-cells [104]. Most recently, investigating the protein corona formation of EVs has emerged into the centre of interest of many EVresearchers leading to the arousal of more advanced studies. In one research, it was found that corona coated placental cell EVs enhanced angiogenesis and improved skin regeneration in an in vivo model, while the removal of the corona led to the inhibition of these processes [105]. The work of Yerneni et al. utilising radio-iodinated molecules also aimed to improve the methodology of studying the corona of EVs in vivo [72], which is a rather important next step in order to broaden the field into the direction of the therapeutic or diagnostic application of EVs. A good example of this tendency is the work of Wu *et al.*, who designed exosome-mimetic nano-vehicles to shuttle targeted therapy against a malignant brain neoplasm, glioblastoma and manipulated the protein corona in order to enhance the blood brain barrier penetration of these particles [106]. While designing artificial NPs in a way that enhances therapeutic targeting has longer been encouraged [107], engineering EVs in a similar way may open the doors of even more possibilities.

5. Conclusions

The major conclusions of our study are:

- 1.) A variety of proteins newly associate with nascent THP1-derived and plateletderived mEVs in blood plasma.
- The associating proteins interact not only with the vesicular surface but with each other and the interactions are partially established by electrostatic binding.
- 3.) Nanoparticles, viruses and mEVs in the same size range share components of their protein coronas suggesting the presence of a universal protein corona.
- 4.) Besides a diffuse protein coating of EVs, protein aggregate-like structures also attach to the EV surfaces.
- 5.) The presence of protein aggregates even in DGUC or SEC separated samples encourages precaution when analysing EVs, as protein aggregates show similar characteristics to the EV protein corona.
- 6.) While the main components of the protein corona show universality, less abundant proteins appear in a personalised manner in the protein corona and might show disease-specificity.
- 7.) The protein corona coated mEVs (irrespective of that the corona was derived from the blood plasma of healthy subjects or RA patients) induced significant activation of moDCs when compared to the effect of protein aggregates.

6. Summary

EVs are important carriers of molecules and therefore contribute to the complex intercellular communication of the body [67]. Compared to the number of studies that focus on the intravesicular cargo of EVs, there is far less information available on the molecules that are carried on the surface of vesicles. On the contrary, the surface cargo of therapeutic NPs, the artificial relatives of EVs has been extensively studied revealing that the molecular surface attachment might alter both the bio-availability and bio-distribution of these particles [22]. This protein corona formation was also observed on the surface of some viruses [64]. Hence, the question whether EVs also develop protein coronas in a biological *milieu* arouse.

In summary, here we present direct evidence for the first time for the formation of a protein corona around EVs. With our approach, we identified several proteins that newly associated with nascent mEVs in blood plasma. Besides a more personalised corona that also showed correlation with health and disease, our data point to the presence of a universal surface protein cargo on blood plasma EVs. This also overlapped with the protein coronas described by others previously around artificial NPs and viruses. We also analysed the predicted interactions of the participants of the protein corona and found that while most proteins established connections with the membrane surface proteins of the nascent mEVs, several proteins only showed interaction with other members of the corona. This might be indicative of a multi-layered corona formation. With confocal microscopy we revealed that proteins do not only attach diffusely onto EVs, but some adhere as big clumps of aggregates. Whether EVs act as nuclei for aggregation or preformed protein aggregates tend to bind onto them needs further clarification as well as whether this process has actual relevance in vivo or it just appears as the artefact of our in vitro sample handling. Our data may also provide explanation for the widely observed "protein contamination" of EV samples implying that these "contaminants" might actually be imminent participants of the protein coronas of EVs. Finally, the better understanding of the protein (and biomolecular) corona is inevitable for the therapeutic application of EVs as there is already evidence suggesting that the modification of the protein corona alters the function of the EVs themselves and EVs after all may prove to be better vehicles of targeted therapy than artificial NPs [105, 108, 109].

7. References

- 1. Gavas S, Quazi S, Karpiński TM: Nanoparticles for Cancer Therapy: Current Progress and Challenges. *Nanoscale Research Letters* 2021, 16(1):173.
- Lundqvist M, Stigler J, Cedervall T, Berggård T, Flanagan MB, Lynch I, Elia G, Dawson K: The Evolution of the Protein Corona around Nanoparticles: A Test Study. ACS Nano 2011, 5(9):7503-7509.
- Saptarshi SR, Duschl A, Lopata AL: Interaction of nanoparticles with proteins: relation to bio-reactivity of the nanoparticle. *Journal of nanobiotechnology* 2013, 11(1):1-12.
- Zanganeh S, Spitler R, Erfanzadeh M, Alkilany AM, Mahmoudi M: Protein corona: Opportunities and challenges. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 2016, 75:143-147.
- Salvati A, Pitek AS, Monopoli MP, Prapainop K, Bombelli FB, Hristov DR, Kelly PM, Åberg C, Mahon E, Dawson KA: Transferrin-functionalized nanoparticles lose their targeting capabilities when a biomolecule corona adsorbs on the surface. *Nature nanotechnology* 2013, 8(2):137-143.
- Maiolo D, Del Pino P, Metrangolo P, Parak WJ, Baldelli Bombelli F: Nanomedicine delivery: does protein corona route to the target or off road? *Nanomedicine* 2015, 10(21):3231-3247.
- 7. Mirshafiee V, Mahmoudi M, Lou K, Cheng J, Kraft ML: Protein corona significantly reduces active targeting yield. *Chemical communications* 2013, 49(25):2557-2559.
- 8. Mahmoudi M, Bertrand N, Zope H, Farokhzad OC: Emerging understanding of the protein corona at the nano-bio interfaces. *Nano Today* 2016, 11(6):817-832.
- 9. Wang C-F, Mäkilä EM, Bonduelle C, Rytkönen J, Raula J, Almeida S, Närvänen A, Salonen JJ, Lecommandoux S, Hirvonen JT *et al*: Functionalization of Alkyne-Terminated Thermally Hydrocarbonized Porous Silicon Nanoparticles With Targeting Peptides and Antifouling Polymers: Effect on the Human Plasma Protein Adsorption. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces 2015, 7(3):2006-2015.

- Digiacomo L, Pozzi D, Palchetti S, Zingoni A, Caracciolo G: Impact of the protein corona on nanomaterial immune response and targeting ability. WIREs Nanomedicine and Nanobiotechnology 2020, 12(4):e1615.
- Latreille P-L, Le Goas M, Salimi S, Robert J, De Crescenzo G, Boffito DC, Martinez VA, Hildgen P, Banquy X: Scratching the Surface of the Protein Corona: Challenging Measurements and Controversies. *ACS Nano* 2022, 16(2):1689-1707.
- Aggarwal P, Hall JB, McLeland CB, Dobrovolskaia MA, McNeil SE: Nanoparticle interaction with plasma proteins as it relates to particle biodistribution, biocompatibility and therapeutic efficacy. *Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews* 2009, 61(6):428-437.
- Mirshafiee V, Kim R, Mahmoudi M, Kraft ML: The importance of selecting a proper biological milieu for protein corona analysis in vitro: Human plasma versus human serum. *The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology* 2016, 75:188-195.
- Nakanishi K, Sakiyama T, Imamura K: On the adsorption of proteins on solid surfaces, a common but very complicated phenomenon. *Journal of bioscience and bioengineering* 2001, 91(3):233-244.
- Yu Y, Jin G: Influence of electrostatic interaction on fibrinogen adsorption on gold studied by imaging ellipsometry combined with electrochemical methods. *Journal of Colloid and Interface Science* 2005, 283(2):477-481.
- MacRitchie F: Proteins at interfaces. Advances in protein chemistry 1978, 32:283-326.
- Barrán-Berdón AL, Pozzi D, Caracciolo G, Capriotti AL, Caruso G, Cavaliere C, Riccioli A, Palchetti S, Laganà A: Time evolution of nanoparticle–protein corona in human plasma: relevance for targeted drug delivery. *Langmuir* 2013, 29(21):6485-6494.
- Dell'Orco D, Lundqvist M, Oslakovic C, Cedervall T, Linse S: Modeling the time evolution of the nanoparticle-protein corona in a body fluid. *PloS one* 2010, 5(6):e10949.
- Lesniak A, Fenaroli F, Monopoli MP, Åberg C, Dawson KA, Salvati A: Effects of the presence or absence of a protein corona on silica nanoparticle uptake and impact on cells. *ACS nano* 2012, 6(7):5845-5857.

- Cedervall T, Lynch I, Lindman S, Berggård T, Thulin E, Nilsson H, Dawson KA, Linse S: Understanding the nanoparticle-protein corona using methods to quantify exchange rates and affinities of proteins for nanoparticles. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2007, 104(7):2050-2055.
- 21. Brun E, Sicard–Roselli C: Could nanoparticle corona characterization help for biological consequence prediction? *Cancer nanotechnology* 2014, 5(1):1-13.
- 22. Akhter MH, Khalilullah H, Gupta M, Alfaleh MA, Alhakamy NA, Riadi Y, Md S: Impact of protein corona on the biological identity of nanomedicine: understanding the fate of nanomaterials in the biological milieu. *Biomedicines* 2021, 9(10):1496.
- Caracciolo G, Farokhzad OC, Mahmoudi M: Biological identity of nanoparticles in vivo: clinical implications of the protein corona. *Trends in biotechnology* 2017, 35(3):257-264.
- Amici A, Caracciolo G, Digiacomo L, Gambini V, Marchini C, Tilio M, Capriotti AL, Colapicchioni V, Matassa R, Familiari G: In vivo protein corona patterns of lipid nanoparticles. *RSC advances* 2017, 7(2):1137-1145.
- 25. Braun NJ, DeBrosse MC, Hussain SM, Comfort KK: Modification of the protein corona–nanoparticle complex by physiological factors. *Materials Science and Engineering:* C 2016, 64:34-42.
- 26. Hamad-Schifferli K: Exploiting the novel properties of protein coronas: emerging applications in nanomedicine. *Nanomedicine* 2015, 10(10):1663-1674.
- Wheeler KE, Chetwynd AJ, Fahy KM, Hong BS, Tochihuitl JA, Foster LA, Lynch I: Environmental dimensions of the protein corona. *Nature Nanotechnology* 2021, 16(6):617-629.
- György B, Szabó TG, Pásztói M, Pál Z, Misják P, Aradi B, László V, Pállinger É, Pap E, Kittel Á *et al*: Membrane vesicles, current state-of-the-art: emerging role of extracellular vesicles. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 2011, 68(16):2667-2688.
- 29. Wolf P: The nature and significance of platelet products in human plasma. *British journal of haematology* 1967, 13(3):269-288.

- Couch Y, Buzàs EI, Di Vizio D, Gho YS, Harrison P, Hill AF, Lötvall J, Raposo G, Stahl PD, Théry C *et al*: A brief history of nearly EV-erything – The rise and rise of extracellular vesicles. *Journal of Extracellular Vesicles* 2021, 10(14):e12144.
- 31. Lötvall J, Hill AF, Hochberg F, Buzás EI, Di Vizio D, Gardiner C, Gho YS, Kurochkin IV, Mathivanan S, Quesenberry P: Minimal experimental requirements for definition of extracellular vesicles and their functions: a position statement from the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles. In., vol. 3: Taylor & Francis; 2014: 26913.
- 32. Théry C, Witwer KW, Aikawa E, Alcaraz MJ, Anderson JD, Andriantsitohaina R, Antoniou A, Arab T, Archer F, Atkin-Smith GK *et al*: Minimal information for studies of extracellular vesicles 2018 (MISEV2018): a position statement of the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles and update of the MISEV2014 guidelines. *Journal of Extracellular Vesicles* 2018, 7(1):1535750.
- 33. Sódar BW, Kittel Á, Pálóczi K, Vukman KV, Osteikoetxea X, Szabó-Taylor K, Németh A, Sperlágh B, Baranyai T, Giricz Z *et al*: Low-density lipoprotein mimics blood plasma-derived exosomes and microvesicles during isolation and detection. *Scientific Reports* 2016, 6(1):24316.
- 34. György B, Szabó TG, Turiák L, Wright M, Herczeg P, Lédeczi Z, Kittel Á, Polgár A, Tóth K, Dérfalvi BJPo: Improved flow cytometric assessment reveals distinct microvesicle (cell-derived microparticle) signatures in joint diseases. *PLoS ONE* 2012, 7(11).
- 35. György B, Módos K, Pállinger É, Pálóczi K, Pásztói M, Misják P, Deli MA, Sipos Á, Szalai A, Voszka I *et al*: Detection and isolation of cell-derived microparticles are compromised by protein complexes resulting from shared biophysical parameters. *Blood* 2011, 117(4):e39-e48.
- Osteikoetxea X, Balogh A, Szabó-Taylor K, Németh A, Szabó TG, Pálóczi K, Sódar B, Kittel Á, György B, Pállinger É *et al*: Improved Characterization of EV Preparations Based on Protein to Lipid Ratio and Lipid Properties. *PLOS ONE* 2015, 10(3):e0121184.
- Osteikoetxea X, Sódar B, Németh A, Szabó-Taylor K, Pálóczi K, Vukman KV, Tamási V, Balogh A, Kittel Á, Pállinger É *et al*: Differential detergent sensitivity of

extracellular vesicle subpopulations. *Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry* 2015, 13(38):9775-9782.

- 38. Crescitelli R, Lässer C, Jang SC, Cvjetkovic A, Malmhäll C, Karimi N, Höög JL, Johansson I, Fuchs J, Thorsell A *et al*: Subpopulations of extracellular vesicles from human metastatic melanoma tissue identified by quantitative proteomics after optimized isolation. *Journal of Extracellular Vesicles* 2020, 9(1):1722433.
- 39. Jang SC, Crescitelli R, Cvjetkovic A, Belgrano V, Olofsson Bagge R, Sundfeldt K, Ochiya T, Kalluri R, Lötvall J: Mitochondrial protein enriched extracellular vesicles discovered in human melanoma tissues can be detected in patient plasma. *Journal of extracellular vesicles* 2019, 8(1):1635420-1635420.
- Vella LJ, Scicluna BJ, Cheng L, Bawden EG, Masters CL, Ang C-S, Willamson N, McLean C, Barnham KJ, Hill AF: A rigorous method to enrich for exosomes from brain tissue. *Journal of extracellular vesicles* 2017, 6(1):1348885-1348885.
- 41. Crescitelli R, Lässer C, Lötvall J: Isolation and characterization of extracellular vesicle subpopulations from tissues. *Nature Protocols* 2021, 16(3):1548-1580.
- 42. Onódi Z, Pelyhe C, Terézia Nagy C, Brenner GB, Almási L, Kittel Á, Manček-Keber M, Ferdinandy P, Buzás EI, Giricz Z: Isolation of High-Purity Extracellular Vesicles by the Combination of Iodixanol Density Gradient Ultracentrifugation and Bind-Elute Chromatography From Blood Plasma. *Front Physiol* 2018, 9:1479-1479.
- Karimi N, Cvjetkovic A, Jang SC, Crescitelli R, Hosseinpour Feizi MA, Nieuwland R, Lötvall J, Lässer C: Detailed analysis of the plasma extracellular vesicle proteome after separation from lipoproteins. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 2018, 75(15):2873-2886.
- 44. Monguió-Tortajada M, Gálvez-Montón C, Bayes-Genis A, Roura S, Borràs FE: Extracellular vesicle isolation methods: rising impact of size-exclusion chromatography. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 2019, 76(12):2369-2382.
- 45. Yáñez-Mó M, Siljander PRM, Andreu Z, Bedina Zavec A, Borràs FE, Buzas EI, Buzas K, Casal E, Cappello F, Carvalho J: Biological properties of extracellular vesicles and their physiological functions. *Journal of extracellular vesicles* 2015, 4(1):27066.

- 46. Tkach M, Théry C: Communication by extracellular vesicles: where we are and where we need to go. *Cell* 2016, 164(6):1226-1232.
- 47. Kuipers ME, Hokke CH, Smits HH, Nolte-'t Hoen ENM: Pathogen-derived extracellular vesicle-associated molecules that affect the host immune system: an overview. *Frontiers in microbiology* 2018, 9:2182.
- Macia L, Nanan R, Hosseini-Beheshti E, Grau GE: Host-and microbiota-derived extracellular vesicles, immune function, and disease development. *International journal of molecular sciences* 2019, 21(1):107.
- Tsatsaronis JA, Franch-Arroyo S, Resch U, Charpentier E: Extracellular vesicle RNA: a universal mediator of microbial communication? *Trends in microbiology* 2018, 26(5):401-410.
- Jahromi LP, Fuhrmann G: Bacterial extracellular vesicles: Understanding biology promotes applications as nanopharmaceuticals. *Advanced drug delivery reviews* 2021, 173:125-140.
- Molina-Tijeras JA, Gálvez J, Rodríguez-Cabezas ME: The immunomodulatory properties of extracellular vesicles derived from probiotics: a novel approach for the management of gastrointestinal diseases. *Nutrients* 2019, 11(5):1038.
- 52. Hansildaar R, Vedder D, Baniaamam M, Tausche AK, Gerritsen M, Nurmohamed MT: Cardiovascular risk in inflammatory arthritis: rheumatoid arthritis and gout. *Lancet Rheumatology* 2021, 3(1):e58-e70.
- 53. Almutairi K, Nossent J, Preen D, Keen H, Inderjeeth C: The global prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis: a meta-analysis based on a systematic review. *Rheumatology International* 2021, 41(5):863-877.
- 54. Weyand CM, Goronzy JJ: The immunology of rheumatoid arthritis. *Nature Immunology* 2021, 22(1):10-18..
- 55. Buzas EI, György B, Nagy G, Falus A, Gay S: Emerging role of extracellular vesicles in inflammatory diseases. *Nature Reviews Rheumatology* 2014, 10(6):356-364.
- Buzas, EI: The roles of extracellular vesicles in the immune system. *Nature Reviews Immunology* 2022, 1-15.
- 57. Miao H-b, Wang F, Lin S, Chen Z: Update on the role of extracellular vesicles in rheumatoid arthritis. *Expert Reviews in Molecular Medicine* 2022, 24:e12.

- 58. Szabó GT TB, Pálóczi K, Éder K, Lajkó E, Kittel Á, Tóth S, György B, Pásztói M, Németh A, Osteikoetxea X, Pállinger É, Falus A, Szabó-Taylor K, Buzás EI.: Critical role of extracellular vesicles in modulating the cellular effects of cytokines. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2014(71(20):4055-67.).
- 59. Szabó-Taylor KÉ, Tóth EÁ, Balogh AM, Sódar BW, Kádár L, Pálóczi K, Fekete N, Németh A, Osteikoetxea X, Vukman KV *et al*: Monocyte activation drives preservation of membrane thiols by promoting release of oxidised membrane moieties via extracellular vesicles. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine* 2017, 108:56-65.
- Buzás EI, Tóth EÁ, Sódar BW, Szabó-Taylor KÉ: Molecular interactions at the surface of extracellular vesicles. *Seminars in Immunopathology* 2018, 40(5):453-464.
- Tóth EÁ, Turiák L, Visnovitz T, Cserép C, Mázló A, Sódar BW, Försönits AI, Petővári G, Sebestyén A, Komlósi Z: Formation of a protein corona on the surface of extracellular vesicles in blood plasma. *Journal of extracellular vesicles* 2021, 10(11):e12140.
- 62. Consortium U: UniProt: the universal protein knowledgebase in 2021. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2021(49(D1):D480-D489.).
- 63. Szklarczyk D GA, Lyon D, Junge A, Wyder S, Huerta-Cepas J, Simonovic M, Doncheva NT, Morris JH, Bork P, Jensen LJ, Mering CV.: STRING v11: proteinprotein association networks with increased coverage, supporting functional discovery in genome-wide experimental datasets. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2019(47(D1):D607-D613.).
- 64. Ezzat K, Pernemalm M, Pålsson S, Roberts TC, Järver P, Dondalska A, Bestas B, Sobkowiak MJ, Levänen B, Sköld M *et al*: The viral protein corona directs viral pathogenesis and amyloid aggregation. *Nature Communications* 2019, 10(1):2331.
- 65. Pathan M, Keerthikumar S, Ang CS, Gangoda L, Quek CY, Williamson NA, Mouradov D, Sieber OM, Simpson RJ, Salim A *et al*: FunRich: An open access standalone functional enrichment and interaction network analysis tool. *Proteomics* 2015(15(15):2597-601.).

- 66. Pathan M, Keerthikumar S, Chisanga D, Alessandro R, Ang C-S, Askenase P, Batagov AO, Benito-Martin A, Camussi G, Clayton A *et al*: A novel community driven software for functional enrichment analysis of extracellular vesicles data. *Journal of Extracellular Vesicles* 2017, 6(1):1321455.
- 67. Raposo G, Stahl PD: Extracellular vesicles: a new communication paradigm? *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 2019, 20(9):509-510.
- 68. Baranyai T, Herczeg K, Onódi Z, Voszka I, Módos K, Marton N, Nagy G, Mäger I, Wood MJ, El Andaloussi SJPo: Isolation of exosomes from blood plasma: qualitative and quantitative comparison of ultracentrifugation and size exclusion chromatography methods. 2015, 10(12).
- Nolte-'t Hoen E, Cremer T, Gallo RC, Margolis LB: Extracellular vesicles and viruses: Are they close relatives? *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2016, 113(33):9155.
- 70 Palviainen M SM, Varga Z, Kitka D, Neuvonen M, Puhka M, Joenväärä S, Renkonen R, Nieuwland R, Takatalo M, Siljander PRM. : Extracellular vesicles from human plasma and serum are carriers of extravesicular cargo-Implications for biomarker discovery. *PLoS One* 2020(15(8):e0236439.).
- Kowal J, Arras G, Colombo M, Jouve M, Morath JP, Primdal-Bengtson B, Dingli F, Loew D, Tkach M, Théry C: Proteomic comparison defines novel markers to characterize heterogeneous populations of extracellular vesicle subtypes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2016, 113(8):E968-E977.
- Yerneni SS, Solomon T, Smith J, Campbell PG: Radioiodination of extravesicular surface constituents to study the biocorona, cell trafficking and storage stability of extracellular vesicles. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects* 2022, 1866(2):130069.
- 73. Papp K, Végh P, Prechl J, Kerekes K, Kovács J, Csikós G, Bajtay Z, Erdei A: B lymphocytes and macrophages release cell membrane deposited C3-fragments on exosomes with T cell response-enhancing capacity. *Molecular Immunology* 2008, 45(8):2343-2351.

- Sung BH, Ketova T, Hoshino D, Zijlstra A, Weaver AM: Directional cell movement through tissues is controlled by exosome secretion. *Nature Communications* 2015, 6(1):7164.
- 75. Carrillo-Conde BR R-TA, Wannemuehler MJ, Narasimhan B. : Chemistrydependent adsorption of serum proteins onto polyanhydride microparticles differentially influences dendritic cell uptake and activation. *Acta Biomater* 2012(8(10):3618-28.).
- 76. Kalra H, Simpson RJ, Ji H, Aikawa E, Altevogt P, Askenase P, Bond VC, Borras FE, Breakefield X, Budnik V *et al*: Vesiclepedia: a compendium for extracellular vesicles with continuous community annotation. *PLoS Biol* 2012, 10(12):e1001450.
- Sugár S TL, Vékey K, Drahos L. : Widespread presence of bovine proteins in human cell lines. *J Mass Spectrom* 2020(55(7):e4464.).
- 78. Nakai W, Yoshida T, Diez D, Miyatake Y, Nishibu T, Imawaka N, Naruse K, Sadamura Y, Hanayama R: A novel affinity-based method for the isolation of highly purified extracellular vesicles. *Scientific Reports* 2016, 6(1):33935.
- 79. Caracciolo G: Clinically approved liposomal nanomedicines: lessons learned from the biomolecular corona. *Nanoscale* 2018, 10(9):4167-4172.
- Gunnarsson SB, Bernfur K, Mikkelsen A, Cedervall TJN: Analysis of nanoparticle biomolecule complexes. 2018, 10(9):4246-4257.
- Hellstrand E, Lynch I, Andersson A, Drakenberg T, Dahlbäck B, Dawson KA, Linse S, Cedervall TJTFj: Complete high-density lipoproteins in nanoparticle corona. 2009, 276(12):3372-3381.
- Kapralov AA, Feng WH, Amoscato AA, Yanamala N, Balasubramanian K, Winnica DE, Kisin ER, Kotchey GP, Gou P, Sparvero LJJAn: Adsorption of surfactant lipids by single-walled carbon nanotubes in mouse lung upon pharyngeal aspiration. 2012, 6(5):4147-4156.
- 83. La Barbera G, Capriotti AL, Caracciolo G, Cavaliere C, Cerrato A, Montone CM, Piovesana S, Pozzi D, Quagliarini E, Laganà A: A comprehensive analysis of liposomal biomolecular corona upon human plasma incubation: The evolution towards the lipid corona. *Talanta* 2020, 209:120487.

- Lee JY, Wang H, Pyrgiotakis G, DeLoid GM, Zhang Z, Beltran-Huarac J, Demokritou P, Zhong WJA, chemistry b: Analysis of lipid adsorption on nanoparticles by nanoflow liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. 2018, 410(24):6155-6164.
- 85. Martel J, Wu C-Y, Hung C-Y, Wong T-Y, Cheng A-J, Cheng M-L, Shiao M-S, Young JDJN: Fatty acids and small organic compounds bind to mineralo-organic nanoparticles derived from human body fluids as revealed by metabolomic analysis. 2016, 8(10):5537-5545.
- Müller J, Prozeller D, Ghazaryan A, Kokkinopoulou M, Mailänder V, Morsbach S, Landfester KJAb: Beyond the protein corona–lipids matter for biological response of nanocarriers. 2018, 71:420-431.
- 87. Pink M, Verma N, Kersch C, Schmitz-Spanke SJESN: Identification and characterization of small organic compounds within the corona formed around engineered nanoparticles. 2018, 5(6):1420-1427.
- Raesch SS, Tenzer S, Storck W, Rurainski A, Selzer D, Ruge CA, Perez-Gil J, Schaefer UF, Lehr C-MJAn: Proteomic and lipidomic analysis of nanoparticle corona upon contact with lung surfactant reveals differences in protein, but not lipid composition. 2015, 9(12):11872-11885.
- Németh A, Orgovan N, Sódar BW, Osteikoetxea X, Pálóczi K, Szabó-Taylor KÉ, Vukman KV, Kittel Á, Turiák L, Wiener Z *et al*: Antibiotic-induced release of small extracellular vesicles (exosomes) with surface-associated DNA. *Scientific Reports* 2017, 7(1):8202.
- 90. Di Santo R, Digiacomo L, Quagliarini E, Capriotti AL, Laganà A, Zenezini Chiozzi R, Caputo D, Cascone C, Coppola R, Pozzi D *et al*: Personalized Graphene Oxide-Protein Corona in the Human Plasma of Pancreatic Cancer Patients. *Front Bioeng Biotechnol* 2020, 8:491-491.
- Brückner M, Simon J, Jiang S, Landfester K, Mailänder V: Preparation of the protein corona: How washing shapes the proteome and influences cellular uptake of nanocarriers. *Acta Biomaterialia* 2020, 114:333-342.

- 92. Digiacomo L, Jafari-Khouzani K, Palchetti S, Pozzi D, Capriotti AL, Laganà A, Zenezini Chiozzi R, Caputo D, Cascone C, Coppola R *et al*: A protein corona sensor array detects breast and prostate cancers. *Nanoscale* 2020, 12(32):16697-16704.
- 93. Weber C, Simon J, Mailänder V, Morsbach S, Landfester K: Preservation of the soft protein corona in distinct flow allows identification of weakly bound proteins. *Acta Biomaterialia* 2018, 76:217-224.
- 94. Giulimondi F, Digiacomo L, Pozzi D, Palchetti S, Vulpis E, Capriotti AL, Chiozzi RZ, Laganà A, Amenitsch H, Masuelli L *et al*: Interplay of protein corona and immune cells controls blood residency of liposomes. *Nature communications* 2019, 10(1):3686-3686.
- Papafilippou L, Claxton A, Dark P, Kostarelos K, Hadjidemetriou M: Protein corona fingerprinting to differentiate sepsis from non-infectious systemic inflammation. *Nanoscale* 2020, 12(18):10240-10253.
- 96. Corbo C, Molinaro R, Tabatabaei M, Farokhzad OC, Mahmoudi M: Personalized protein corona on nanoparticles and its clinical implications. *Biomaterials Science* 2017, 5(3):378-387.
- Iglesias MS, Grzelczak M: Using gold nanoparticles to detect single-nucleotide polymorphisms: toward liquid biopsy. *Beilstein journal of nanotechnology* 2020, 11(1):263-284.
- 98. Di Santo R, Quagliarini E, Digiacomo L, Pozzi D, Di Carlo A, Caputo D, Cerrato A, Montone CM, Mahmoudi M, Caracciolo G: Protein corona profile of graphene oxide allows detection of glioblastoma multiforme using a simple one-dimensional gel electrophoresis technique: a proof-of-concept study. *Biomaterials Science* 2021, 9(13):4671-4678.
- 99. Corbo C, Li AA, Poustchi H, Lee GY, Stacks S, Molinaro R, Ma P, Platt T, Behzadi S, Langer R: Analysis of the Human Plasma Proteome Using Multi-Nanoparticle Protein Corona for Detection of Alzheimer's Disease. *Advanced Healthcare Materials* 2021, 10(2):2000948.
- 100.Gardner L, Kostarelos K, Mallick P, Dive C, Hadjidemetriou M: Nano-omics: nanotechnology-based multidimensional harvesting of the blood-circulating cancerome. *Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology* 2022:1-11.

- 101.Mahler H-C, Friess W, Grauschopf U, Kiese S: Protein aggregation: Pathways, induction factors and analysis. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences* 2009, 98(9):2909-2934.
- 102. Varga Z, Fehér B, Kitka D, Wacha A, Bóta A, Berényi S, Pipich V, Fraikin J-L: Size Measurement of Extracellular Vesicles and Synthetic Liposomes: The Impact of the Hydration Shell and the Protein Corona. *Colloids and Surfaces B: Biointerfaces* 2020, 192:111053.
- 103.Skliar M, Chernyshev VS, Belnap DM, Sergey GV, Al-Hakami SM, Bernard PS, Stijleman IJ, Rachamadugu R: Membrane proteins significantly restrict exosome mobility. *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications* 2018, 501(4):1055-1059.
- 104.Willis CM, Nicaise AM, Menoret A, Ryu JK, Mendiola AS, Jellison ER, Givogri MI, Han DK, Bongarzone ER, Akassoglou K *et al*: Extracellular vesicle fibrinogen induces encephalitogenic CD8+ T cells in a mouse model of multiple sclerosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 2019, 116(21):10488.
- 105.Wolf M, Poupardin RW, Ebner-Peking P, Andrade AC, Blöchl C, Obermayer A, Gomes FG, Vari B, Maeding N, Eminger E: A functional corona around extracellular vesicles enhances angiogenesis, skin regeneration and immunomodulation. *Journal* of extracellular vesicles 2022, 11(4):e12207.
- 106.Wu J-Y, Li Y-J, Wang J, Hu X-B, Huang S, Luo S, Xiang D-X: Multifunctional exosome-mimetics for targeted anti-glioblastoma therapy by manipulating protein corona. *Journal of nanobiotechnology* 2021, 19(1):1-15.
- 107.Papini E, Tavano R, Mancin F: Opsonins and dysopsonins of nanoparticles: facts, concepts, and methodological guidelines. *Frontiers in immunology* 2020, 11:567365.
- 108.Witwer KW, Wolfram J: Extracellular vesicles versus synthetic nanoparticles for drug delivery. *Nature Reviews Materials* 2021, 6(2):103-106.
- 109.Askenase PW: Artificial nanoparticles are not as good as the real thing. *Nature* 2020, vol. 582, no. 7812.

8. Bibliography of the candidate's publications

8.1. List of publications used for the thesis

Tóth EÁ, Turiák L, Visnovitz T, Cserép C, Mázló A, Sódar BW, Försönits AI, Petővári G, Sebestyén A, Komlósi Z, Drahos L, Kittel Á, Nagy G, Bácsi A, Dénes Á, Gho YS, Szabó-Taylor KÉ, Buzás EI.
 Formation of a protein corona on the surface of extracellular vesicles in blood plasma.
 J Extracell Vesicles. 2021 Sep;10(11):e12140. doi: 10.1002/jev2.12140.

8.2. List of publications not used for the thesis

- Buzás EI*, Tóth EÁ*, Sódar BW, Szabó-Taylor KÉ. (*: shared first authorship) Molecular interactions at the surface of extracellular vesicles.
 Semin Immunopathol. 2018 Sep;40(5):453-464. doi: 10.1007/s00281-018-0682-0.
- Szabó-Taylor KÉ*, Tóth EÁ*, Balogh AM, Sódar BW, Kádár L, Pálóczi K, Fekete N, Németh A, Osteikoetxea X, Vukman KV, Holub M, Pállinger É, Nagy G, Winyard PG, Buzás EI. (*: shared first authorship)
 Monocyte activation drives preservation of membrane thiols by promoting release of oxidised membrane moieties via extracellular vesicles.
 Free Radic Biol Med. 2017 Jul;108:56-65. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2017.03.016.
- Visnovitz T, Osteikoetxea X, Sódar BW, Mihály J, Lőrincz P, Vukman KV, Tóth EÁ, Koncz A, Székács I, Horváth R, Varga Z, Buzás EI.
 An improved 96 well plate format lipid quantification assay for standardisation of experiments with extracellular vesicles.
 J Extracell Vesicles. 2019 Jan 29;8(1):1565263. doi: 10.1080/20013078.2019.1565263.
- Vukman KV, Försönits A, Oszvald Á, Tóth EÁ, Buzás EI.
 Mast cell secretome: Soluble and vesicular components.
 Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2017 Jul;67:65-73. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2017.02.002.
- Tóth EÁ ; Försönits IA ; Nagy G
 A citokinek mint terápiás célpontok
 Immunológiai Szemle 2022. 14. évfolyam: 1.szám pp. 31-41.

10. Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I would like to say thank you to Prof. Edit Buzás, director of the Department of Genetics, Cell- and Immunobiology, who at the very beginning accepted my application as an undergraduate research student, and then became my tutor in the PhD programme. She tolerated all my "last minuteness" with great (and evolving) patience even during our paper-(re)writing late night weekend zoom sessions, and has always been encouraging my work.

I am grateful to dr. Katalin Szabó-Taylor, whom I started to work together with and learnt a lot from during my undergraduate years. She was the one who inspired me to continue my undergraduate work as a PhD student and believed from the beginning that being a part-time physician besides can actually be a good idea. Then, even when she could not be present physically in the lab, with exceptional bearing capacity she helped me to design the kick-off experiments of this "new" (back then) topic.

I also would like to say thank you to all members of the Department, especially to my very first tutor dr. Tamás Szabó who tolerated the maybe slowest-ever pipetting back then, to Krisztina Pálóczi who taught me the basics of how not to mess up lab equipment, to dr. Tamás Visnovitz for the beautiful immune EM images, to dr. Éva Pállinger and Nóra Fekete who I could not ask enough stupid questions about flow cytometry that they could not answer, to dr. Barbara Wernerné Sódar for sharing all her experience and great research records with me, to Andrea Orbán, who made sure that I had enough medium to keep my cells alive even when I forgot to ask for it. I am grateful to dr. Zsuzsanna Szvicsek, dr. Ádám Oszvald, Alicia Galinsoga Andrea Kelemen, András Soós, dr. Angéla Takács, Anna Koncz and Krisztina Németh for all the support I received. Our coffee break (or after work) whining sessions really just kept me going sometimes. I also thank dr. Zoltán Wiener and dr. Anikó Zeöld for tolerating the mentioned sessions (and the transient guinea pigs) in their office sometimes. I am also thankful for dr. Anna Balogh, who we started together as undergrads, but then became my undergrad student and was happy (maybe not?) to help even with some late night experiments.

I would like to say thank you to all the other collaborators of this work. To Prof. György Nagy for providing an endless pool of rheumatoid arthritis blood samples and for encouraging my clinical work, to dr. Attila Bácsi and dr. Anett Mázló for the moDC work, to dr. Ádám Dénes and dr. Csaba Cserép for the amazing confocal microscopy images, to dr. Ágnes Kittel for finding my tiny pellets for the TEM imaging, to dr. Anna Sebestyén and dr. Gábor Petővári for the help with using Wes. I also would like to thank Referee Three, whom without this work would not have been the same. I learnt many new techniques (and patience) thanks to him/her.

Even though this dataset shows overlap with a previously mentioned one, I would like to say thanks to all my friends for all the mental health support I received.

I cannot be grateful enough to András Försönits, who happened to shift categories from the colleague to the family group. He probably is the best outcome of my PhD program with an impact factor much above any of those fancy journals. And last, but not least, I would like to express my gratitude to all my family members. They have been there through all my ups and downs and have not just tolerated me, but also motivated me not to give up, but to move forward despite all my tantrums expressing how much I'd rather enjoy keeping goats, being a barista or a hermit somewhere far.

Statement of originality

NYILATKOZAT EREDETISÉGRŐL ÉS SZERZŐI JOGRÓL a PhD disszertáció elkészítésére vonatkozó szabályok betartásáról

Alulírott dr. Tóth Eszter Ágnes jelen nyilatkozat aláírásával kijelentem, hogy a "PROTEIN CORONA FORMATION AROUND EXTRACELLULAR VESICLES" című PhD értekezésem önálló munkám, a dolgozat készítése során betartottam a szerzői jogról szóló 1999. évi LXXVI tv. vonatkozó rendelkezéseit, a már megjelent vagy közlés alatt álló közlemény(ek)ből felhasznált ábra/szöveg nem sérti a kiadó vagy más jogi vagy természetes személy jogait.

Jelen nyilatkozat aláírásával tudomásul veszem, hogy amennyiben igazolható, hogy a dolgozatban nem saját eredményeimet használtam fel vagy a dolgozattal kapcsolatban szerzői jog megsértése merül fel, a Semmelweis Egyetem megtagadja PhD dolgozatom befogadását, velem szemben fegyelmi eljárást indít, illetve visszavonja a már odaítélt PhD fokozatot.

A dolgozat befogadásának megtagadása és a fegyelmi eljárás indítása nem érinti a szerzői jogsértés miatti egyéb (polgári jogi, szabálysértési jogi, büntetőjogi) jogkövetkezményeket.

Tudomásul veszem, hogy a PhD értekezés nyilvánosan elérhető formában feltöltésre kerül az Országos Doktori Tanács honlapjára.

Budapest, 2022.08.15.

aláírás